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From the Editor 
It doesn’t seem possible that in this issue we have a number of events which 
look forward to the festive season of Christmas. 
See a number of posters scattered through the newsletter, highlighting the 
Christmas shopping trip to Windsor on 20 November and the annual Dinner 
and Dance on 5 December. The Church has a coffee morning on 28 November 
with Father Christmas attending and Christmas Bingo is on 17 December. 
All these are advanced notices to help you plan the busy time leading up to 
Christmas. 
We mustn’t forget Firework Night earlier at Great Milton on 6 November. 

Zena Knight 
Cover photo: Autumn 
 

Deadline for articles for inclusion in the December 2015/January 2016 Newsletter is  
12.00noon on 20 November 2015 

Paper copy or disk to be forwarded to the Editor at  
24 Albury View, Tiddington 

or email Word attachment to zenaknight42@btinternet.com 
The views expressed are not necessarily those of the Editor or the Parish Council. 
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Thank you 
 

Action for Children (formerly NCH) 
Thank you very much on behalf of Action for Children for helping raise 
a total of £244.89, collected in the League of Light home boxes. These 
are much needed funds to help the UK’s most vulnerable and 
neglected children and young people. 

Yvonne Cartwright 
 
 

 

Post Office 
Tiddington Village Hall 

Please support your local post office facilities in the Village Hall on 
Wednesdays from 1.30pm-3.00pm. Your postmaster from Great Milton is 
able to provide all the usual needs including top-up of mobile phones, etc. 
 

 
 

 
Coffee Morning, Cricket Club 
Wednesday, 14 October, 10.30-12.30 

Wednesday, 11 November, 10.30-12.30 
 

 
 

Art and Craft Group, Village Hall 
For anyone interested in painting or any form of craft come and join us on 
Wednesday mornings from 9.00am-12.00noon in the Village Hall (except 
second Wednesday in the month). 
Facilities of the hall are available as well as tea or coffee and biscuits. 
Join with like-minded people to exchange ideas and have a social time. 

Zena Knight 
Tel: 339340 
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Garden Waste Collection 
 

12 October – collecting one extra bin’s worth of garden waste 
Put it in a clear bag or cardboard box with the brown bin 

 

 

SWAP SHOP 
Saturday, 17 October, 9.30am – 11.00am 

Merry Bells, Wheatley 
Bring useful old stuff you no longer need 

Take away FREE stuff that is useful to you (not clothes or 
shoes) 

 

If you are bringing stuff it  
needs to be in the hall by 10.15am 

 

You can now bring (small) electrical items! 
 

We have a notice board to advertise items too big to carry 
easily. 

Bringing is not compulsory ï call in and see if there is something 
you want to take. 

 

Recycling: You can also bring used printer cartridges (not 
Epson, please), old mobile phones, plastic milk bottle tops, 

batteries* and foil milk bottle tops for us to recycle. 
 

Refreshments available (small charge) 
 

Run by Sustainable Wheatley 
www.sustainablewheatley.org 

 
Reuse, recycle and keep stuff out of landfill! 

*See website for other places to recycle these items 

 
Freedom of Information Act 

http://www.sustainablewheatley.org/
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Publication Scheme 
Residents of the Parish can see the records of the Council held by the Parish 

Clerk or learn where they may be accessed. Records include minutes, 
financial information and responses to planning consultations. Application 

can be made to the Clerk (Tel: 339216) and documents viewed by 
appointment. Any copies required will be charged at 10p per page. 

 

 

 
 

Attention Dog Owners 

 

Please Pick up After Your Dogs 

and Place Bags in the Bins provided or Take Home 

 

Dog Faeces Can Cause Diseases That Are Harmful to 

Children and Animals 

 

 
 

 

101 The single number for non - emergency calls  
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From the Parish Clerk 
Neighbourhood Plan – Parish Council Chairman John Savell and I attended an 
afternoon conference, run by SODC at Didcot on 2 September regarding 
Neighbourhood Plans. Parishes are invited to formulate a Plan, which gives 
the opportunity to have some say in where any housing development in the 
parish might be. Once formulated and accepted, this would carry 
considerable weight, and would help prevent any unforeseen (and possibly 
unwelcome) development applications. The process would seem to be quite 
lengthy and would involve consultation with parishioners. The matter will be 
on the agenda for the next Parish Council meeting and our Chairman will have 
more to say then. John has a background in planning and is keen for a Plan to 
be formulated. Consultations and expert advice would need to be sought, 
which could be costly and funding is available. SODC is very keen to be 
helpful. 
 
Tiddington4village plan – As I have previously written, an answer from 
Oxfordshire County Council regarding the idea coming from the Village Plan 
for a cycle/footpath along the old railway line has not been forthcoming. This 
continues to be the case. Brian Price is pursuing the matter and hopes to have 
a reply soon. 
 
Defibrillators for Parish – The Parish Council has now purchased three 
defibrillators, to be sited at the Village Hall, the Fox and Goat and the Cricket 
Club. The cost of these, to include 10 years maintenance is £5195 excluding 
VAT. We have received a very generous donation of £500 towards the overall 
cost. Does anyone else wish to make a contribution? Please contact me on 
339216 if you are interested. 
 
Transport to doctors’ or hospital appointments for the elderly or disabled– 
Does any parishioner feel they could spare the occasional couple of hours to 
assist with this? Mileage would be reimbursed. Please speak to one of the 
Councillors or to me. 
 
And finally – I know you would be disappointed if I didn’t say something 
about potholes and drainage. Draycot corner still needs attention, both in 
respect of the large pothole on the left side of the carriageway as you head 
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towards Ickford and the surface water which is a problem in winter. Attention 
to these problems is promised. 
The pooling water under the bridge on Sandy Lane is on the County’s agenda, 
but doesn’t seem to be a priority. I did ask for a salt bin to be positioned in 
this area earlier in the year and was assured it would be on their agenda for 
this autumn. 
The deteriorating road surface at the top of Sandy Lane has been reported, 
but no sign of any positive action as yet! 

Ken Poyser 
Clerk to the Parish Council 

 

News from your District Council 
Compost giveaway 
If you want to get your garden in tip-top shape before the winter really hits, 
then make the most of compost giveaway days being provided by South 
Oxfordshire and Vale of White Horse District Councils. 
Bring your box, wheelbarrow or bags to the following locations to pick up 
some top quality compost – for free! 
Saturday, 3 October, 9.00-11.00am, Rye Farm car park, Culham Road, 
Abingdon, OX14 3NN 
Sunday, 4 October, 9.00–11.00am, old South Oxfordshire District Council car 
park, Benson Lane, Crowmarsh Gifford, OX10 8ED 

Get your electric blanket tested 
If you have an electric blanket, you should check that it’s still safe to use 
before the winter arrives. Free electric blanket safety checks provided by 
Oxfordshire County Council are available on the following day: 
Wednesday, 21 October– Thame 

 
From your County Councillor 

As part of government cuts to spending, the County Council has been given 
less money and so is cutting services. There are consultations about some 
aspects but the general direction is to reduce services. The consultation on 
supported buses has now closed and the one on Waste Recycling Centres 
closed on 25 September. 
Many of you will have heard of the proposed cuts to family centres and a 
consultation on options is about to start. Over the last years the children’s 
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centres have been a real success story (see page 16 ς ed). An open door policy 
has enabled mothers to get valuable advice and support on health and 
management of young children. I have heard so many stories of how the 
centres have helped families from all walks of life. If you are concerned about 
children and young people in our society, I urge you to take part in this 
consultation. 

Anne Purse 
County Councillor, Wheatley Division 

Email - anne.purse@oxfordshire.gov.uk 
Tel – 01865 351404 

Mob – text or ring  07787885717 
 

Milton Common NHW (West Side)  
and Sandy Lane 
 
People are being targeted to become “Parcel Mules” as 
part of a reshipping scam, which results in them handling 
stolen goods and losing out financially. Victims are 
predominantly recruited through job advertisements and dating websites. 
They are persuaded to have items delivered to their addresses, and to pay for 
postage before sending the items elsewhere. Victims are contacted through 
Freelancer websites and invited to become a “Freight Forwarder” as an 
employment opportunity. The work is advertised as processing packages and 
forwarding them to clients. The items being delivered have been purchased 
through fraudulent means, including the use of stolen/fraudulently obtained 
cards. The items being delivered are often pieces of electrical equipment or 
high value goods such as trainers, perfume and the latest phones. If you act 
as a “mule” you are not only handling stolen goods, but also losing out 
financially. You will not get paid the promised salary and you pay for the 
postage and delivery of the packages personally. Additionally, you will have 
provided enough of your personal details to allow identity theft to occur. 
How To Protect Yourself: 
¶ Do not agree to receive packages at your address for someone that 

you do not know and trust 
¶ Be cautious of unsolicited job offers or opportunities to make easy 

money 

mailto:anne.purse@oxfordshire.gov.uk
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¶ When accepting a job offer, verify the company details provided to 
you and check whether they have been registered in the UK 

¶ Be wary of someone that you have met only online who asks you to 
send money or to receive items. Protect your privacy and do not give 
your personal details to someone that you do not know and trust 

¶  
If you, or anyone you know, have been affected by this fraud or any other 
scam, report it to Action Fraud by calling 0300 123 2040 or visiting 
www.actionfraud.police.uk. 

Elaine Horne 
NHW Co-ordinator M/C and Sandy Lane 

01844 279520 
 

 
 

Horsewatch member 
A theft has occurred at a yard in Stoke Row Road, Peppard Common, Henley 
on Thames, Oxfordshire overnight between 3 September and 4 September 
where a number of items were taken from a field. These were: Wolsey BX140 
electric fence energiser, 2 plastic feed scoops, 3 fly masks, head collars with 
lead ropes, a grooming kit, a turnout rug, an Equador Brisbane fly rug, a metal 
fork and a Karrimor wheelbarrow. 
If you saw any suspicious activity at this date on this evening or you have seen 
someone with these items please get in contact on 101. 
 
If you want to became part of Horsewatch and receive the e-mails, 
please e-mail me on elaine@ace-training.me.uk. 

Elaine Horne 
Horsewatch Sandy Lane & Parish 

01844 279520 

http://www.actionfraud.police.uk/
mailto:elaine@ace-training.me.uk


10 

 

From your MP, John Howell 
 
September 2015 
The scenes from Europe of Syrian refugees dominated our media in the latter 
weeks of the summer and like many of you I found the images displayed 
deeply upsetting. Thank you to all who contacted me on the subject and 
shared your concerns. I quite agree with those who expressed the need for 
us to help and indeed am pleased that the UK was already in action. Even 
before the media brought it to general attention we had granted asylum to 
nearly 5,000 Syrians and their dependents. We also had the Vulnerable 
Persons Relocations scheme up and running and were at the forefront of the 
international response to the humanitarian crisis as one of the biggest 
bilateral donors of humanitarian aid. I was pleased too at the additional help 
that the Prime Minister announced when Parliament returned. Of course the 
solution is not simple and so I am pleased that we have a comprehensive 
response that not only seeks to help the current refugees but also looks to 
deal with those who will put others in danger for their own ends. 
 
Closer to home the summer period provided me with the opportunity to 
focus on some local issues. Having been appointed as the Government 
Neighbourhood Planning Champion I have been pleased to have been able to 
meet with several community groups over recent week to discuss with them 
setting out on the process of developing a Neighbourhood Plan for their 
community. I was also delighted to speak at the recent Neighbourhood 
Planning Conference organised by the District Council. I would encourage 
every community to prepare a plan for their future and am happy to meet 
with interested groups. 
 
Our local health service has also been very much on the agenda in recent 
months. The new provision at Townlands Hospital in Henley has taken 
considerable time and I am therefore pleased with the progress that we have 
made in negotiations with the Clinical Commissioning Group. I have also had 
meetings with senior managers in healthcare in Oxfordshire concerning the 
future of healthcare and adult social care. In addition I spent some time at 
the headquarters of the South Central Ambulance Service where I was able 
to get first hand insight into the working of the 999, 111, and patient 
transport teams. What struck me was how the ambulance service is really a 
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mobile NHS response team rather than just a transport service. By calling 999 
in an emergency, or 111 for less urgent needs, we can access immediate 
professional advice which can often help avoid a trip to hospital. I was 
shocked to learn of the many calls that distract the 999 service from their key 
work and thus put the lives of others at risk. For information about what they 
can do and how they work do have a look at their website: www.scas.nhs.uk 
 
Email: howelljm@parliament.uk  Website: www.johnhowellmp.com  
To be added to my regular updates email me at 
john.howell@oxfordshireconservatives.com  
You can also follow me on twitter @johnhowellmp or Facebook 
www.facebook.com/john.howellmp 
 
Printed and promoted by John Howell MP House of Commons, London, SW1A 0AA 

 
St. Helen’s Church, Albury  

From the Vicar 
 
Get your own dirt 
 
I read the other day that only 4% of the population is involved in agriculture 
in this country now, whereas 150 years ago it was more like 80%. We are still 
surrounded by countryside but presumably machines have replaced human 
labourers. Most of our knowledge of nature comes from TV documentaries 
like BBC’s Country File rather than from personal experience and we are the 
poorer for it. 
 
Once again we will be celebrating harvest in Church services over the coming 
weeks. I still think this is an important thing to do. It reminds us of our roots 
(please forgive the pun). We are not self-sufficient, we rely on the work and 
harvest of others to provide our needs and we rely totally on the providence 
of God. 
 
A group of committed atheists wrote some time ago to the BBC complaining 
about Radio 4’s “Thought for the day”. Their complaint is that it discriminates 
against atheists. For now the BBC seems unwilling to make any changes, but 
they did allow one atheist to deliver a one-off atheists’ “Thought for the day”. 

mailto:howelljm@parliament.uk
http://www.johnhowellmp.com/
mailto:john.howell@oxfordshireconservatives.com
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He declared his faith in humanity, our ability to know our origins through 
science, our status and position in the universe and the irrationality of faith. 
He was rude about anyone who believed in God, calling us immature and 
infantile. 
 
I’m not against science, in fact I love it, we should never be afraid of the truth. 
All truth is God’s truth. I don’t want to believe in anything that is not true. We 
can, however become arrogant and believe mankind is all there is and we can 
manage ok without God. 
 
A group of scientists got together and they decided they no longer needed 
God. They asked God to a meeting and told him he was no longer needed as 
anything he could do, they could do better; cure sickness, change the 
weather, create life, no problem. God listened patiently and then suggested 
they have a little competition. The scientists readily agreed, they decided 
they would both create life and God invited the scientists to go first. The 
scientists bent down to gather up some dust of the earth. “No, no, said the 
Lord, “ȅƻǳ Ƴǳǎǘ ƎŜǘ ȅƻǳǊ ƻǿƴ ŘƛǊǘέΦ 
 
A confirmation service will be held in Wheatley church on 26 January 2016. 
This will be conducted by Bishop Colin. Preparation groups will be starting 
soon. Please contact me if you are interested in being confirmed. 
 

Michael Grantham  
01865 872795  

Email:granthammichael@sky.com 
The Vicarage, Buryhook Corner 

Holton, Oxford, OX33 1PY 

Church News 
 
We were fortunate to have a lovely sunny day for the Church garden opening 
on 22 August and were so grateful to make £940 for church funds. 
 
Henry Meleg set himself a punishing challenge in the Oxford Historic 
Churches Ride and Stride event on 12 September. He did not finish his chosen 
course bicycling round the local churches till nightfall. Everyone responded 
brilliantly to his appeal for sponsorship and we will in due course hear how 
much money we will receive. The “pot” is shared between St. Helen’s and the 
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Oxford Historic Churches Trust. We are so grateful to Henry for making this 
wonderful fund raising effort for the Church. 
 
By the time this is published we will have welcomed the Oxford Male Welsh 
Choir to sing in the Church on 19 September and held the Harvest Festival 
Service and supper on 27 September. 
 
We are holding the Church Coffee Morning on 28 November in the Village 
Hall from 10.30am – 12.00 noon and you will find Father Christmas to meet 
the children, children’s tombola, raffle, adult tombola, Christmas presents, 
produce and plenty more. We do hope you will come! 

Moo Nowell-Smith,  
Churchwarden, 

The Old Rectory, Albury, Thame, 
 Oxfordshire OX9 2LP 

01844 339650 
moo@nowell-smith.com 

 
 

Methodist Church Redevelopment Project 
Charity Fashion Show 

 
Thank you so much to everyone who helped or attended the recent Fashion 
Show held at the Neighbours Hall, Great Milton. The funds raised on the night 
amounted to just over £650.00. Thank you again to everyone concerned! 

 
Yvonne Cartwright 

 
Date Church Services St Helen’s Church, Albury 

4 October 9.30am Matins with Robert Hutton 

11 October 9.30am Holy Communion BCP with Reverend Michael Grantham  

18 October 9.30am Family Service with Robert Hutton 

25 October 9.30am Holy Communion Common Worship with Rev Julian Dunn 

1 November 9.30am Matins with Robert Hutton 

8 November 9.30am Holy Communion BCP with Reverend Michael Grantham 

15 November 9.30am Family Service with Reverend Nigel Hawkes 

22 November 9.30am Holy Communion Common Worship with Rev Michael Grantham 

29 November 10.00am Advent Service at St Mary’s, Wheatley with Rev Nigel Hawkes 

 

mailto:moo@nowell-smith.com
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Date Great Milton Methodist Church 

4 October 11.00am Harvest Festival Service with Andrew Maisey 

11 October 11.00am Regular Service, local arrangement 

18 October 11.00am Regular Service with Neville Shepherd 

25 October 11.00am Communion Service with Reverend Adam Stevenson 

1 November 11.00am Regular Service with Reverend Leslie Marsh 

8 November 11.00am Remembrance Service with John Lenton 

15 November 11.00am Regular Service with Graham Kirby 

22 November 11.00am Communion Service with Reverend Adam Stevenson 

29 November 11.00am Regular Service with Jim Hewitt 

 
For more information please contact Reverend Adam Stevenson  

Tel: 01491 613223 

 
Operation Christmas Child 2015 

 
It is that time of year again and we are making preparations for the Operation 
Christmas Child project run by Samaritan’s Purse. It aims to take shoeboxes 
filled with gifts and resources to children in need. In past years they have 
gone to Eastern European countries. 
To take part you need a shoebox which you can wrap, keeping the lid 
separate. You can choose to do a box for a boy or girl and the age ranges are 
2-4, 5-9 and 10-14. Boxes for teenage boys are always needed. Fill the boxes 
with fun gifts, hygiene items and school resources. A donation of £3.00 is 
requested to help with the cost of transport. 
You can drop the boxes off to 2 Wren Close, Wheatley or Mates Hairdressers 
in the High Street, Wheatley by Monday, 9 November. 
Extra items to add to boxes or small knitted items such as hats or scarves will 
also be accepted. 
If you have any queries or would like to know more contact me on 01865 
875436 or email lucy@kbetts.com 

Lucy Betts 
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A Children’s Centre is a place where parents and carers of children under 5 
can: 

¶ Meet new people 

¶ Relax and have fun 

¶ Get support from the Health Visitor and Midwife 

¶ Find out about a whole range of support services for parents and 

carers 

¶ Get information or advice on children’s learning and behaviour 

¶ Get information about training, returning to work and child care 

options. 

We want the Children’s Centre to provide what local people want so 
please let us know what you would like to see at The Maple Tree Children’s 
Centre. 
We welcome donations to cover the cost of healthy snacks and 
refreshments. We suggest £1 per family.    
All of our sessions are suitable for 0-5s, accompanied older siblings are always 
welcome too. We often add extra sessions and events throughout the 
programme, so do keep in touch so you’re always up to date. The best way 
to do this is to like us on Facebook: mapletree cc 

Regular Sessions 
Mondays:  
Baby Café – breastfeeding support and advice 
Bumps to Babies - for expectant carers and those with babies not 
yet walking. Activities and toys to support your baby’s 
development, or just a coffee and chat. Health visitor drop in clinic 
available. 
Tuesdays: 
Now I am Two Peep Group 
Peep is a learning together programme creating a best start for children by 
making learning opportunities at home – listening, singing, counting and 
always an activity to do together. 
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Wednesdays and Fridays 
Stay and Play  
Session for parents, carers and children under 5 to stay and play 
inside and outside. 
We offer healthy snacks, art and craft activities, and singing in this 
session. 
Saturdays:  
Maple Saturdads 
Drop-in session for Dads/male carers with under 5s and older 
siblings. A chance to come along with the children for a morning of 
play and fun activities. Running 2nd Saturday of each month. 
Outreach and Information Service available all week. 

 
Special Events this programme. 

 
Family Links Nurturing Programme 
Family Links is a parenting programme offering ideas on how to get 
the best out of family life, providing new ideas for resolving conflict 
and to feel more confident as a parent. One parent recently 
commented: ”The atmosphere was congenial, respective and 
sensitive. It is the best gift to a family for building happier homes.” 
My baby and Me 
Three informal sessions with the Health Visitor Gerry and Barb from 
MTCC, for babies under 6 months to include sharing about early 
communicating with baby, simple play opportunities and ending 
with weaning workshop. All Welcome! 
Baby and Child First Aid Workshop 
For parents and carers of Under 5s. Come along to improve your 

confidence and gain potentially life saving skills. Cost: £5.00 
Baby Massage 

A four week Baby Massage Course for babies from 8 weeks and 
under 6months. 

Cost: £15.00 for 4 week course including massage oil. 

The Mapletree Children’s Centre, Littleworth Road, Wheatley OX33 1PH.  

Tel: 01865 873916.  

Please contact the centre for a copy of the current timetable. 
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Waterstock & Tiddington W.I. 
 
At our September meeting, Christine Wallace, a competitor in 
a previous series of the Great British Bake Off, gave us a 
fascinating insight into the filming of the programmes and her 
meetings with the judges. Also at that meeting we continued 
to celebrate 100 years of the founding of the WI in Britain, with a glass of 
bubbly and a toast to the next 100 years! 
The following day six of us went to Christchurch Cathedral in Oxford to 
celebrate with the Oxfordshire Federation. Together with many others of the 
Oxfordshire WIs we took our Institute banner to parade into the Cathedral. 
This banner had been designed and made soon after our Institute was 
founded in 1924. It depicts the black Labrador owned by our first President, 
Miss Gladys Ashhurst of Waterstock House and which used to come to the 
monthly meetings. We will have the banner on display at our October 
meeting for our newer members to see it. 
On 8 October, Sarah Sellars will talk on card making and have a workshop, 
inviting everyone to have a go with materials which she will provide. 
Steven Bruce will advise on buying and selling at auction at our meeting on 
12 November. Members and visitors are invited to bring an item to discuss. 
It will be time for the autumn Icknield Group meeting on 20 October at Holton 
Village Hall, a chance to meet up with our local WIs in the Group. Open to 
members only, Marilyn Pipe will tell us about her life working with old 
textiles. Rather than a competition, there will be an exhibition of interesting 
textiles. Bring any examples together with an explanatory note to our 
October monthly meeting and they will go forward to be our contribution at 
Holton. Also sign up to attend for a cost of 50p to cover tea/coffee and 
delicious home-made biscuits. 
So, no competition in October but in November any items of fruit or 
vegetable will begin with the letter “W”. 
We meet on the second Thursday in the month at 7.30pm. 
Do come and see if you like us! 

Zena Knight. 
 Tel: 01844 339340 

Email: zenaknight42@btinternet.com 
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Tiddington Village Hall 
 

As you may have noticed, the refurbishment of the exterior of the Village Hall 
has begun! Mont and Ken have been busy painting the rear of the hall. Phase 
two is to replace the cladding and insert insulation to the front, along with a 
new front door and fire door. Phase three will be new cladding and bi-fold 
doors opening up the playing field end of the hall, which we believe will be a 
terrific enhancement, particularly for summer events. We must say a huge 
thank you to Mont and Ken for all the hard work they put into improving this 
valuable village asset – they do a fantastic job! 
 
DATES FOR YOUR DIARIES  
Tiddington Village Hall AGM – Monday, 9 November 
We are looking for new committee members to join us. If you’re not sure if 
you want to join the committee just come along and see what we do. We only 
stage a few big events a year, the Fête, Christmas Dinner and Bingo and 
sometimes a couple of smaller ones, e.g. the Blues Night, but we really could 
do with some “fresh blood” to help and to bring in some new ideas. 
 
Annual Village Christmas Dinner and Dance – Saturday, 5 December 
This ever popular event is on Saturday, 5 December this year. Tickets will be 
available from Pauline Field on 01844 339671 from 1 November at a cost of 
£33.00 each, which includes cocktail on arrival, three course meal, coffee and 
dancing to Cuckoos Nest, who are an excellent band, I’m sure those of you 
who attended last year will agree. Looking forward to another great village 
“do”. 

 
Christmas Bingo – Thursday, 17 December 
Further details will follow in the December newsletter but 
be prepared; the Committee will be visiting again to collect 
prize donations, for this annual fund raiser. 
 
Think that’s all for now – see you soon. 

Tot Boswell, Chairman 
Tiddington Village Hall Committee 

01844 338146 
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September 2015 
That’s another season over, seems to have rushed by again but plenty of 
action on and off the field. 
The 1st XI had a mixed season and it was down to the last match and waiting 
for other results before they could be sure of staying in Division 1. 
The 2nd XI had a great first half of the season, leading the division for a while 
but a mid-season wobble saw them finish a very creditable second. 
The 3rd XI with a great youth side, some weeks having an average age of just 
19, finished a very worthy fourth, with some very close finishes. 
Our continued growth in our Youth Academy flourishes, with 25 players in 
our 3 teams having come through the youth section. This is only achieved by 
the considerable effort of our team of coaches, ably supported by the boys 
and girls who assist as young leaders, who themselves are all playing in our 
senior sides. 
Our Friday night coaching has seen over 50 boys and girls attending this year, 
with the largest number of girls in our history, all enjoying learning new skills 
and making friends. Thanks to our team for making this happen. 
 
Our next large project is to look towards replacing our storage area with a 
purpose built building that will look neater and in keeping with the style of 
the pavilion. We are in the early stages, but welcome any input you may have. 
 
Off the field, our Aunt Sally B side were victorious in the knockout and many 
congratulations to all those who enjoyed finals night at Thame Football Club. 
 
The Winter season approaches, the ground has been put to bed and we look 
towards our crib team, ladies’ darts team and two men’s darts teams, for our 
next successes. 
 
 



22 

 

The Winter opening hours are: 
 
Monday  Open 8.00-11.00pm - home Crib matches only 
Tuesday Closed 
Wednesday Open 8.00-11.00pm - home Dart matches only 
Thursday Open 8.00-11.00pm 
Friday  Open 8.00–11.30pm 
Saturday Closed – unless a special function 
Sunday  Open 12.30 – 11.00pm 
 
We look forward to welcoming you. 

 
Lesley Pykett 
07762 572558 

www.tiddingtoncricketclub.org 
Follow us on Facebook or Twitter 

 
 

GREAT HASELEY AND DISTRICT HORTICULTURAL SOCIETY 
 
October 2015 
Some ten years ago old, largely non-gardening friends moved to a new home 
which had a garden with a history of opening for the yellow book along with 
other gardens in the same village. They also inherited a part time gardener 
who was the organiser of the yellow book openings so they had no choice but 
to continue and they have since become keen gardeners. Last summer they 
ventured into a new project. 
I was invited to view this project without any forewarning and was bowled 
over by the annual meadow they had sowed and nurtured. It was simply 
spectacular and a feast for the eyes brimming with colour and many insects. 
The seed had been purchased from the company which supplied the seed for 
the beautiful meadows in the Olympic park in 2012. 
We decided that we would attempt the same this year and enthusiastically 
ordered seed from the selection of annual meadow seed mixes for sale. We 
cleared an area of grass by using the contact weed killer glyphosate (a 
residual weed killer will prevent germination of your seed). A few weeks later 
we sprayed again and attempted to prepare the soil as indicated in the 

http://www.tiddingtoncricketclub/
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instructions. However, this area of grass had been mowed for a number of 
years and the ground was so compacted that we decided to miss that stage 
(“cultivate to a depth of 8 inches” was simply not happening!). We did add a 
lot of compost to the surface and plenty of chicken manure. The instructions 
said fertile soil was necessary so we did our best. I mixed the seed with dry 
horticultural sand and sowed it. The sand separates the seed out, making it 
easier to sow evenly and allows you to see where you have sown. 
We eagerly awaited germination which took place rapidly, but then our real 
problems began. The soil in the area we had chosen obviously had a vast seed 
bank of grasses and weeds which also germinated. The special seed mixes are 
not the annual cornfield flowers, but are flowers which do not compete well 
with grass, hence all the preparation required. Virtually every plant was a 
weed so we took deep breaths and hand-weeded the area on a number of 
occasions and gradually the chosen plants started to dominate and largely 
crowded out even the grass. 
After a few weeks the meadow started to flower in a mix of reds, oranges and 
yellows and we started to enjoy it a lot. Over the next few weeks the colour 
gradually changed as blues and pinks appeared and, eventually, the overall 
effect was white. There were so many insects feeding which enhanced the 
pleasure enormously. Each day new blooms opened and the intensity of 
colour was at a maximum in the early morning. 
This project gave us a huge amount of pleasure and the surprise was the 
appearance of species which were not listed in the mix and added to the 
effect. I suspect some of them came from the seed bank in the soil. We intend 
to repeat this next year in the same way with new seed. Hopefully the weed 
growth will be less. 
From our experience I have a few tips for anyone thinking of trying this. 
1. Start with already cultivated ground as this is likely to have a much smaller 
seed bank so the need for weeding will be reduced and preparation will be 
easier. 
 2. Prepare as well as you are able by working the soil well, adding compost 
and fertiliser. Remove as many weeds as possible. Wait for several weeks and 
continue to remove weeds until the soil is as clean as possible. Spraying with 
a contact weed killer makes this easier, but if you are prepared to work hard 
at it you can avoid this if you wish. The instructions with the seed did 
emphasise this need for thorough preparation. 
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3. Make sure the ground has been trodden lightly so the surface is relatively 
firm and smooth. This is very similar to preparing to sow a lawn. Gently rake 
over before sowing. 
Even if the area you can spare is very small, an annual meadow will give you 
a lot of pleasure for a relatively small cost and attract lots and lots of 
beneficial insects which is always a good thing to do and will help your other 
plants. 
Please contact me for further details of membership which costs only £5 per 
family per year. 

Liz Moyses, Membership secretary 
liz@moyses.org 

01844 279875 

Thame & District Citizens Advice Bureau 
Market House, North St, Thame OX9 3HH 

Opening Hours 
Monday, Thursday, Friday 9.30 – 4.00 

Tuesday, Wednesday  9.30 – 1.00 
Advice line: 08444 111 444 

Or 0300 3300 650 (mobile) 
Appointments: 01844 217186 

Website: www.adviceguide.org.uk 
General information: www.thamecab.org 

A session is held at the offices of the United Reformed Church, Crown 
Square, Wheatley on Monday mornings by appointment from 10.00-1.00 

Drop-in from 10.00-11.00  

 

Wheatley Library 
Opening Hours 

Monday    Closed 
Tuesday    2.00pm – 7.00pm 
Wednesday 9.30am – 1.00pm 2.00pm – 5.00pm 
Thursday    2.00pm – 5.00pm 
Friday  9.30am – 1.00pm 2.00pm – 6.00pm 
Saturday 9.30am – 1.00pm 

The Merry Bells, High Street, Wheatley 
Tel: 01865 875267 

Email: wheatley.library@oxfordshire.gov.uk 

mailto:liz@moyses.org
http://www.adviceguide.org.uk/
http://www.thamecab.org/
mailto:wheatley.library@oxfordshire.gov.uk
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The Friends 0f Great Milton School  

Firework Spectacular  

 
Friday 6th November 2015  

from 6.00pm (fireworks 7.30pm)  

Great Milton Recreation Ground  

Barbeque, vegetarian soup, bar, childrenõs 
tombola, and moreé 

Tickets available on the night (adults £7, 
children £3) or prior to the event at a 

reduced price from Great Milton shop 
(adults £5, children £2)  

Please park with respect to our neighbours  

No sparklers please  
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Information 

Art and Craft Group Every Wednesday except 2nd in the month, Village Hall, 
9.00am-12noon.  

Bus passes Free bus pass to residents over 60 rising to 65 over a ten-
year period from 6 Apr 2010 or registered disabled 
accepted for free travel from 9.00am within Oxfordshire, 
9.30am beyond. Issued by OCC. 

Church   St Helen’s Church, Albury 
   Services: see Newsletter Diary for service times 

  Vicar: Reverend Michael Grantham 
Churchwardens: Moo Nowell-Smith.  Tel. 01844 339650.  
Ken Field.  Tel. 01844 339671 

Coffee Mornings Tiddington Cricket Club. 2nd Wednesday of the month, 
10.30-12.30pm. 

Community Education Thame: Towersey Road, Thame. Tel. 01844 
213400/213114 
Wheatley: The Lodge, Wheatley Park School, Holton.  
Tel. 01865 872664 

Councillors County Councillor: Anne Purse. Tel. 01865 351404.  
Email anne.purse@oxfordshire.gov.uk 

   District Councillor: John Walsh. Tel. 0786 0786 470 
   Email: john.walsh@southoxon.gov.uk 
Cricket    Tiddington Cricket Club 

Contact: Ray Manning. Tel. 01844 338911.  
E-mail. RRayManning@aol.com 
Website: www.tiddingtoncricketclub.org 

Crime Stoppers  Tel: 0800 555 111 
Doctors Rycote Practice, Thame Health Centre, East Street, 

Thame. Tel. 01844 261066 
Wheatley: Morland House Surgery, London Road, 
Wheatley. Tel. 01865 872448 

   NHS Direct: Tel: 0845 46 47  
Flooding   Environment Agency Floodline Tel. 0845 988 1188 
   South Oxfordshire District Council Tel. 01491 823473 
Food waste Raw and cooked food waste collected every Monday in 

small green bin 
Garden Refuse Fortnightly kerbside collection from wheeled bins at cost 

of £34 per year. 
For terms and conditions and further details visit the 
website: www.southoxon.gov.uk  To arrange payment 
phone 01749 341247 

mailto:anne.purse@oxfordshire.gov.uk
mailto:john.walsh@southoxon.gov.uk
mailto:RRayManning@aol.com
http://www.tiddingtoncricketclub.org/


27 

 

Gardening  Great Haseley and District Horticultural Society 
Contacts: Sandra & Eric Fincham, 10 Albury View.  
Tel. 01844 339675 

Library  Mobile Library: alternate Fridays, 9.45-10.00am, 
Cricket Club entrance, Tiddington  

   See Newsletter Diary for visiting dates. 
   Branch Libraries: Thame. Tel. 01844 212288.  

Wheatley. Tel. 01865 875267    
Markets   Thame, Tuesdays 8.30am – 4.30pm 

Farmers’ market, Thame, 2nd Tuesday of the month 
8.30am – 1.30pm 
Organic farmers’ market, Sandy Lane Farm, Tiddington, 
Thursdays 2.00 – 6.00pm 

Neighbourhood Watch Milton Common and Sandy Lane: Elaine Horne. Tel: 
01844 279520 

   Tiddington: Chris Williams. Tel: 07710 620820 
Newsletter Published bi-monthly at beginning of February, April, 

June, August, October and December 
NHS Direct  Tel: 0845 46 47 www.nhs.direct.nhs.uk 
Parish Council Meetings held in Tiddington Village Hall at 8.00pm on 

first Monday in the month (2nd Monday if first is a Bank 
Holiday) 

Phone Books Residents of the Parish may request an Oxford Phone 
book at a cost of £10.00. Tel: freephone 0800 833 400 
and select option 1 

   For the Oxford Yellow Pages Tel: 0800 671 444 
Police Police Enquiry Centre:- 101 (non-emergency) 

Thame Police Station opening hours: Mon & Fri 0900-
1700, Tue-Thu 0800-2000 

Post Office  Wednesdays, 1.30-3.00pm, Tiddington Village Hall 
Public Transport Buses:  280 Oxford – Aylesbury, The Fox, Tiddington 

275 Oxford – High Wycombe, Sandy Lane, 
Milton Common 

Trains: Haddenham & Thame Parkway (on 280 bus 
route) 

Recycling centres  OCC Centres at Redbridge, Drayton and Oakley Wood 
   Opening times: Mon-Sat 8.30 – 4.00, Sun 9.00 – 4.00 
Recycling collection Cans, tins, paper, cardboard, glass bottles/jars and 

plastics collected on alternate Mondays in large green 
bins 
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(See Newsletter Diary for collection days and Bank 
Holiday changes) 
Books, CDs, videos, DVDs, cassettes at Asda, Wheatley 
and Waitrose, Thame. 

Refuse Collection Waste that cannot be recycled collected on alternate 
Mondays in grey bins  
(see Newsletter Diary for collection days and Bank 
Holiday changes) 

Schools   Primary: Great Milton C of E. Tel. 01844 279388 
   Secondary: Wheatley Park. Tel. 01865 872441 
Village Hall  Chairman: Tot Boswell. Tel. 01844 338146 
   Bookings: Brian Price. Tel. 01844 339977 
Waste collection  For enquiries about collections  

email: admin.southoxford@biffa.co.uk or  
Telephone: 03000 610610 
SODC will make the following collections: 

   Unwanted vehicles for £68.00 
Up to three bulky items for £22.00 and £6.90 for each 
additional item up to six. 
Contact Public Amenities Team on 01491 823416 or find 
application form on the website: www.southoxon.gov.uk 
See also under Food, Recycling, Refuse 

Water   Thames Water.  To report leaks: Tel. 08459 200800 
Website   Village website:- www.tiddingtonoxon.co.uk 
WI   Waterstock and Tiddington Women’s Institute 

Meetings: 2nd Thursday in the month at 7.30pm in 
Tiddington Village Hall (see Newsletter Diary for dates 
and speakers). Contact: Zena Knight. Tel. 01844 339340 

Yoga   Thursdays, 10.30am in Tiddington Village Hall. 
   Contact: Yvonne Cartwright. Tel: 01844 279205 
Zumba   Tuesdays, 6.30pm – 7.30pm in Tiddington Village Hall 
  

mailto:admin.southoxford@biffa.co.uk
http://www.tiddingtonoxon.co.uk/
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Dates for your Diary 
OCTOBER 
 
Thu  1 Yoga (and every Thursday) Village Hall  10.30am 
Fri  2 Mobile Library  Cricket Club entrance  9.45-10.00am 
Sun  4 Matins   St Helen’s, Albury  9.30am 
Mon  5 Food waste and rubbish collection 
Mon  5 Parish Council meeting Village Hall  8.00pm 
Tue  6 Zumba (and every Tuesday) Village Hall  6.30-7.30pm 
Wed  7 Art and Craft Group  Village Hall  9.00am-12.00 
Thu  8  WI Sarah Sellars  Village Hall  7.30pm 
  “Card making” 
Sun 11 Holy Communion BCP  St Helen’s, Albury  9.30am 
Mon 12 Food waste, recycling & garden waste collection +extra bin of garden waste 
Wed 14 Drop-in Coffee Morning Cricket Club  10.30-12.30pm 
Fri 16 Mobile Library  Cricket Club entrance  9.45-10.00am 
Sun 18 Family Service  St Helen’s, Albury  9.30am 
Mon 19 Food waste and rubbish collection 
Wed 21 Art and Craft Group  Village Hall  9.00am-12.00 
Wed 21 Planning Committee  SODC   6.00pm 
Sun 25 Holy Communion C. Worship St Helen’s. Albury  9.30am 
Mon 26 Food waste, recycling & garden waste collection 
Wed 28 Art and Craft Group  Village Hall  9.00am-12.00 
Fri 30 Mobile Library  Cricket Club entrance  9.45-10.00am 
 

NOVEMBER 
 
Sun  1 Matins   St Helen’s, Albury  9.30am 
Mon  2 Food waste and rubbish collection 
Mon  2 Parish Council meeting Village Hall  8.00pm 
Wed  4 Art and Craft Group  Village Hall  9.00am-12.00 
Fri  6 Gt Milton Firework Spectacular GM Recreation Ground 6.00pm 
Sun  8 Holy Communion BCP  St Helen’s, Albury  9.30am 
Mon  9 Food waste, recycling & garden waste collection 
Mon  9 Tiddington Village Hall AGM Village Hall  7.45pm 
Wed 11 Drop-in Coffee Morning Cricket Club  10.30-12.30pm 
Thu 12  WI Steven Bruce  Village Hall  7.30pm 
  “Buying and selling at auction” 
Fri 13 Mobile Library  Cricket Club entrance  9.45-10.00am 
Sun 15 Family Service  St Helen’s, Albury  9.30am 
Mon 16 Food waste and rubbish collection 
Wed 18 Art and Craft Group  Village Hall  9.00am-12.00 
Wed 18 Planning Committee  SODC   6.00pm 
Fri 20 Newsletter copy deadline     12.00noon 
Sun 22 Holy Communion C. Worship St Helen’s. Albury  9.30am 
Mon 23 Food waste, recycling & garden waste collection 
Wed 25 Art and Craft Group  Village Hall  9.00am-12.00 
Fri 27 Mobile Library  Cricket Club entrance  9.45-10.00am 
Sat 28 Church Coffee Morning Village Hall  10.30am-12.00 
Sun 29 Advent Service  St Mary’s, Wheatley  10.00am 
Mon 30 Food waste and rubbish collection 


